COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 8 JUNE 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman (S), Earp, Glover, Hendry, Luckley, Parsons and Riddle

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Knapton, Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder attended part of the meeting.

COS.51/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Mrs Prest, Sustainable

Communities Portfolio Holder.

COS.52/06
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman welcomed new Members to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

COS.53/06
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED – That Councillor Hendry be appointed as Vice Chairman of the Committee for the municipal year 2006/07.

COS.54/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any reference to Carlisle Housing Association.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he is a Member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

COS.55/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Minutes of the meetings held on 16 February and 30 March 2006 be signed by the Chairman as correct records of the meetings.

(2) That the Minutes of the meetings held on 13 April and 22 May 2006 be noted.

COS.56/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny Services presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2006/07.  He then provided an update on the following:

(a) Anti Social Behaviour Subject Review – It was anticipated that the final report would be available for the July 2006 meeting of the Committee.

(b) Subject Reviews for 2006/07 – The Chairman suggested that Members consider any subjects which they would wish to be taken forward as a Subject Review and give him suggestions before the July meeting of the Committee.  He suggested that Subject Reviews should have a bearing on Council priorities but should also have an external face to engage outside organisations.

(c) Rural Strategy Monitoring – this had been scheduled to be reported to the June meeting of the Committee but it was being deferred until August and would be reported at the same time as the outcomes from the Review of the Parish Charter.

(d) Talkin Tarn - There had been a special meeting on site in April 2006 and there would be an update report to the July 2006 meeting of the Committee.  The Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder advised that while work was being carried out on Talkin Tarn this would fall within the remit of the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio but once the work had been completed it would revert to the Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio.

(e) The Food Service Plan would be reported to the October 2006 meeting of the Committee.

(f)
A Member commented that at a recent Local Strategic Partnership meeting there had been information about a new Community Strategy and he queried the timescales for reporting of this Strategy and for scrutiny involvement.

Dr Gooding, Deputy Chief Executive, advised that the timetable for the Community Plan had not yet been developed but that as soon as it had been it would be included in the Forward Plan and Overview and Scrutiny involved in consideration of its contents.

(g) Members referred to the monitoring of the Democratic Engagement Best Value Action Plan and suggested that when this is next being considered, the Committee should examine the Democratic Engagement of the Local Strategic Partnerships.

(h) In response to a question about the Work Programme item on Access to Sport, the Chairman suggested that this piece of work could be done as a workshop and he suggested that he should  liase with the Head of Scrutiny Services regarding the scheduling of this issue.  A Member commented that there could be valuable linkages between Anti-Social Behaviour and Access to Sport, in particular ensuring that young people can access sport facilities therefore reducing the potential for anti-social behaviour.  Members agreed that it would be good to reflect on these linkages during the workshop on Access to Sport.

(i) A Member referred to monitoring the CHA Contract.   In the past Members had requested a draft protocol on working relationships between Carlisle Housing Association and City Council Members regarding constituent problems particularly homelessness issues.  The Head of Scrutiny Services responded that such a protocol had been requested when the matter had last been considered by the Committee.  It should be reported to the meeting in October 2006.  He advised that he would remind the relevant Officer of this request.

(j)
In response to a question about the time-tabling of the Museums Development Plan, the Head of Scrutiny Services advised that the Committee would have an ongoing involvement but that no timescales had been set as yet.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That Members consider potential Subject Reviews and make suggestions to the Chairman in advance of the July 2006 Committee meeting.

(3) That the Access to Sport work be progressed in a workshop format and at that workshop linkages between Anti-Social Behaviour and Access to Sport could be considered.  The Head of Scrutiny Services is asked to liaise with the Chairman of the Committee regarding a date for this workshop.

(4)
That the Head of Scrutiny Services remind the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager of the requirement to include the draft protocol on working relationships between Carlisle Housing Association and City Council Members for the October 2006 meeting of Committee.

(5)
That the Chairman and the Head of Scrutiny Services review the Agenda for the July 2006 meeting of the Committee as there appears to be a substantial amount of business scheduled for that meeting.

COS.57/06
FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO THE COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Head of Scrutiny Services presented report LDS.38/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 June to 30 September 2006) issues under the ambit of this Committee.  The Head of Scrutiny Services advised that all the items in the Forward Plan had been programmed for consideration by the Committee but corrected the following dates which had been included in the Forward Plan in error:

(a)
Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Strategy – this would be considered at the 20 July 2006 meeting of the Committee and not 4 July 2006 as stated in the Forward Plan.

(b)
Mandatory Licensing of Houses in Multiple Occupation – this will be considered at the 20 July 2006 meeting of the Committee and not 15 June 2006 as stated in the Forward Plan.

A Member commented that the item on Houses in Multiple Occupation stated that “comments have already been received”.  It was assumed that these had been comments from external organisations as the Committee had not yet commented on the matter.  

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 June to 30 September 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

COS.58/06
EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY POLICY

The Executive on 24 April 2006 (EX.083/06) had approved a draft Equality and Diversity Policy as the basis for external consultation and also consultation with this Committee.  Ms Dixon, Policy and Performance Officer, presented report SP.17/06 enclosing the draft Equality and Diversity Policy which was considered and approved by the Executive.  She also presented report PPP.23/06 which provided the Executive summary and recommendations from a report entitled “Diversity in the Districts – Diagnostic Report for Carlisle City Council on the Equality Standard for Local Government”.

Ms Dixon advised that before adopting a final Equality and Diversity Policy the Council has a duty to consult with community groups and representatives.  Officers had begun to draw together an approach to the consultation and questionnaire.  The questionnaire would seek views on the content of the draft policy and ask questions which had arisen from the Trinity impact assessment pilot.  It was anticipated that consultation may take several months to complete and it was suggested that the Committee wait for the outcome of this consultation before giving its recommendations on the Policy.  It may be appropriate for the Committee to do this in the format of a workshop.  

In considering the draft Equality and Diversity Policy approved by the Executive, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Progress with the development of a draft Equality and Diversity Policy was welcomed.  It was suggested that each Member of the Committee should be sent a copy of the questionnaire being used for external consultation.  

(b)
A glossary needs to be included in the final Policy to clarify all the acronyms used throughout the document.  

(c)
Page 7 of the policy states that the Council will “identify, remove and overcome barriers to communication”.  A Member commented that at the recent Upperby Gala only the Citizens Advice Bureau had documents available in other languages.  The publication of documents in other languages should be considered by the Council.  

(d)
In relation to consultation with service users, particularly those from ethnic minority groups, a Member suggested involving the Universities as the student community is a diverse community of predominantly young people and it would be good to engage them in the consultation.

Ms Dixon responded that the Countywide Partnership has a Carlisle Sub-Group which is agreeing a joint approach on consultation.  Questionnaires would be circulated to all the relevant agencies and it was hoped that the Colleges and University would be involved in circulating questionnaires to students.

(e)
There was concern that people may feel that they are receiving too many questionnaires and therefore are not willing to respond.  Members suggested that other methods of consultation, including use of existing contacts with external agencies, should be utilised.

(f)
There was an emphasis on the need for the tone of the document to be right as the policy should not sound apologetic or defensive but should be seen as a positive responsibility.

Ms Dixon then presented the Executive summary and recommendations of the “Dialog” report which was a diagnostic report for Carlisle City Council on the Equality Standard for Local Government.  She advised that that was a part funded scheme by what was an Office of the Deputy Prime Minister  developed to assist authorities in developing Equalities and Diversities Programmes.  As part of that programme the Council had the support of a Consultant to work with them for two months to establish where the Council is at in terms of the Equality Standard and to identify what action needed to be taken to move the Council through the various levels in the standard.  There were five levels in the standard and the Council is currently at level one. Ms Dixon outlined the key findings and recommendations of the Dialog report.  One of the recommendations related to the establishment of an Equality Standard Local Government Steering Group and it was anticipated that this would involve Senior Officers and potentially also the Leader of the Executive and the Chairman of this Committee.

In considering the Dialog report Members made the following comments:

(a)
A Member referred to the statutory impact assessments and asked when the Council has to carry these out. 

Ms Dixon responded that statutory impact assessments are required as part of the race equality scheme and the non statutory ones are currently for all other groups.  The Trinity pilot is looking at assessments across all the groups.

(b)
There was a suggestion that there should be a workshop for all Members of the Council on Equality and Diversity.

(c)
The development of the policy could be assisted by re-examining the recommendations contained within the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review.  It was suggested the Policy and Performance Officer should re-examine the recommendations contained in that report for relevance to the development of the policy.

(d)
It is important in the development of the policy to ensure that all the relevant requirements are being met particularly in relation to the Audit Commission.

(e)
The need for a clear and explicit vision on Equalities within the Council, particularly at a political level, was emphasised.  Members referred to paragraph 11 of the Executive summary which stated that “for reporting on BVPI 2 (a), the authority must report on the ESLG level that is attained across the whole authority and only the lowest level across all directorates/service areas can be reported as the whole authority level.”  As the level is established by the poorest performing part of the authority, it is important to recognise that this is a whole authority issue which needs to be taken seriously by all Members and Officers throughout the Council.

The Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder reiterated that every Member and Officer in the organisation would have to know what was going on in relation to Equality and Diversity.  He welcomed the fact that the Council were at Stage 1 but stated that there were five stages and the Council must work to achieve higher standards.  

(f)
In order to understand the wider local and national context, it was suggested that it would be helpful to find out what the County Council is doing in this area and also for Members to receive Executive summaries of the Codes of Practice of the Commission for Racial Equality, the Equal Opportunities Commission and other relevant bodies.

(g)
Members referred to the development of a Community plan and emphasised that Equality and Diversity issues needed to be at the centre of that Plan.  This Committee would seek to continue to promote Equality and Diversity issues particularly in the development of the Community Plan.  

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Policy and Performance Officer send all Members of this Committee a copy of the questionnaire which is being issued as part of the consultation on the Equality and Diversity Policy.

(2)
That in addition to the use of the questionnaire, the Policy and Performance Officer should also consider other consultation mechanisms including using existing networks of contacts with other individuals and agencies.

(3)
That the Head of Scrutiny Services liaise with the Chairman of this Committee on a date for a workshop session to consider the outcome of the consultation on the draft Policy.

(4)
That the Policy and Performance Officer provide an updated Equality and Diversity Project Plan to be considered at a future meeting.  

(5)
The Committee welcomes the work which has been undertaken on the development of the Policy and looks forward to future involvement in further development of the policy.

(6) The Committee emphasises the importance of ensuring that there is a commitment to the Equality and Diversity Policy across the organisation at Member and Officer level.

COS.59/06
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN 2006/07 – BEST VALUE PERFOMANCE INDICATORS (BVPIS) OUTTURN

The Executive on 25 May 2006 (EX.098/06) had considered a report containing details of the Council’s performance against the Best Value Performance Indicators for 2005/06.  This information had been referred to all the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment, with the outcome reported back to the Executive at a special meeting on 26 June 2006 and then  to a Special Council Meeting on 29 June 2006.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services, Ms Curr, presented report PPP.20/06 which contained the information on the Council’s performance for 2005/06 as measured by the Best Value and Local Performance Indicators for that year.  She reminded Members that the Committee on 30 March 2006 (COS.41/06) had already commented on the initial draft of the text of the Best Value Performance Plan. 

In considering the performance information Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Paragraph 2.3 – the final sentence states “In some service areas, targets for 2008/09 are outstanding.  For many service areas, more stretching targets will be set for 2006 – 2009 than those currently appearing in the tables”.  Members queried the need for this sentence.

(b)
The graphs on “On and off target analysis” were inconsistent in colouring used, as orange was used for “off target” in one graph and red in another.  It was suggested that red should be used for both graphs.

(c)
LP 112 – Cost of Street Cleaning per household – Members queried why the trend was marked as “Deteriorating” when the Council in 2005/06 had achieved a cost which was below the target.  

Ms Curr responded that the trend was identified as deteriorating as it was based on a comparison with the performance in the previous year.  In comparing performance in 2004/05 to 2005/06, the cost had gone up and therefore the trend was deteriorating, even though the target for the year had been met.

(d)
LP 12 – Number of Claimants visited in the year - Members found this confusing as the actual performance was 100.27 and they did not understand how there could be 0.27 of a visit.  Again it was highlighted as “Deteriorating” although the target had been met.  

Members accepted that it could be seen as deteriorating when compared with the previous year’s performance but stated that Members of the public may find this confusing.

(e)
BV 16b – Working Age (18 – 65) People with Disabilities – A Member commented that the figures may not be accurate as some people may be reluctant to record that they have a disability.  Ms Curr responded that this has been highlighted for the target to be reviewed and that the Head of Member Support and Employee Services was looking at this in more detail.  

(f)
BV 127a – Violent Crime per year per 1,000 population.  The comments stated that there was increased reporting and recording on less serious violent crime offences.  A Member queried how Officers knew that there was increased reporting.  

Mr O’Keefe, Community Safety Development Officer, advised that this had been established from word of mouth from Police officers.  Officers had reported from their direct experience on the ground that it appeared that people were becoming more comfortable with reporting and recording crimes.

(g)
BV 180ai and 180aii in relation to Energy Consumption and Environmental Performance of the Council - Members queried what was happening to improve performance in this area.  Ms Curr responded that an audit of the Council’s environmental performance was being undertaken.  BV180 is now deleted and less complex performance indicators were being designed to measure the Council’s energy consumption.

Mr Battersby, Director of Community Services, advised that he would be reporting to the Executive in July 2006 on ways of reducing energy usage in Council buildings.

(h)
BV 226b – Percentage spent on advice/guidance service on two organisations with CLS quality mark – This was marked as “deteriorating” and there appeared to have been a 10% decrease in the percentage spent on advice/guidance services.  Members queried why there had been this reduction.  Ms Curr advised that she could not provide a response at that time but would speak to the relevant Service Manager and provide a written response to Members on this issue.

(i)
BV 219c – Percentage of Conservation areas with management proposals – The comments were that “targets are based on the number of Conservation areas being reviewed or designated and workload”.  Further clarification was sought on this indicator.  Ms Curr advised that she would seek clarification from the Planning Officers on this indicator and the comments attached to it and that she would provide this in a written response to Members.

(j)
BV 183i – Average length of stay in B&B (weeks, families and pregnant women) – A Member queried what was being done to reduce these figures and to reduce overall homelessness figures.  

Ms Curr responded that since December 2005 the Council had not needed to use Bed and Breakfast accommodation and they were hoping they would not have to use this again in the future.  The length of stay in Hostels was being addressed as part of the Homelessness Action Plan and work was being undertaken with Impact Housing Association, Social Services and the Supporting People Team to address the length of Hostel stays.

The Chairman commented that Members would have the opportunity to consider the Homelessness Action Plan at a workshop on Phase II of the Action Plan to be held later in the year.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Head of Policy and Performance Services provide written responses to Members in relation to the question raised on BV 226b and BV 219c as detailed above.

(2)
The Committee has some concerns that the performance information may not always be clear and understandable for the public.  It is important that members of the public are able to understand and interpret data correctly.  Concerns had been identified by the Committee in relation to the lack of clarity over the use of “deteriorating trend” on some indicators and this should be taken on board by officers and examined further before the document is finalised.  

(3)
The Committee, although it is used to exception based reporting on a quarterly basis, recognises that this document is produced for a different purpose and understands why the format is therefore different.

(4)
The Committee welcomes the process used this year for development of the Best Value Performance Plan and for consultation with the Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  The process has been better than the one used in previous years and the Committee hope that this process will be continued for future years.

COS.60/06
LOCAL AIR QUALITY UPDATING AND SCREEING ASSESSMENT

The Environmental Quality Manager (Mr Ingham) presented an Updating and Screening Assessment Report (CS.22/06) on Local Air Quality for the Carlisle City Council area.  The report formed the first stage of the third round of review and assessment under the Government’s National Air Quality Strategy.  The purpose of the assessment is to identify any matters that have changed since the last round of review and assessment which might lead to a risk of any of the Air Quality objectives being exceeded.

The key findings of the Updating and Screening Assessment Report were:

· That the air quality objectives for 1,3 butadiene, lead, sulphur dioxide, carbon monoxide, benzene and particulate matter will not be exceeded at relevant locations.

· That Nitrogen Dioxide concentrations at relevant locations alongside Currock Street are above the objective level and an Air Quality Management Area will have to be declared for relevant locations on Currock Street.

· The Nitrogen Dioxide levels in the declared Air Quality Management Area along the A7 at Stanwix and Kingstown continue to exceed the objective level at relevant locations as expected and the Council is in the process of discussion with partners to draw up an Action Plan of measures to reduce NO2 to below the objective level.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Concern was expressed that action needed to be taken to address the Air Quality problems in the existing Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) on the A7 and also in the Currock Street area.  The Action Plan needs to be produced as a matter of urgency, but assurances were sought that the Plan would then be acted on in order to improve Air Quality.  

A Member referred to Appendix 4 of the document, which set out some of the actions under consideration in the development of an Action Plan.  There was concern that many of the actions would be the responsibility of other agencies, but the Council appeared to have little control over ensuring that these actions would be carried out.

Mr Ingham advised that the Council has a duty to produce an Action Plan and this will have to be done in conjunction with Cumbria County Council, as the Highways Authority and also other relevant agencies.  Although the Council did not have the power to force other agencies to carry out these actions, officers would work to ensure that the Action Plan would be as far reaching, strong and effective as they could possibly make it.

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) added that consultations had been taking place with officers from Cumbria County Council regarding Air Quality Management and the need to address the traffic problems causing the poor Air Quality.  The County Council had used the data on the A7 AQMA to make representations to the Government in relation to the Carlisle Northern Development Route and it was being included in consultations on the Local Transport Plan 2.  The City Council was currently producing a Movement Strategy and the Air Quality information would inform and influence that process.  In addition, each individual has a responsibility to consider how their own actions need to change.  

(b)
Members of the Development Control Committee commented that they could not recall Air Quality being cited as a factor to be taken into account when considering planning applications.

Mr Ingham responded that officers had prepared a Guidance Note/Protocol for Planning officers, providing criteria to be used when considering planning applications to help them decide whether the Environmental Health officers should be consulted on applications.  A meeting has been arranged with Planning officers to ensure that this Guidance is being followed by all Planning Officers.

A Member then asked Mr Ingham to provide him with a version of the Guidance Note.

(c)
In response to a Member’s concern about the traffic flow through Corby Hill and Warwick Bridge, Mr Battersby advised that the figures which the Member had been provided seemed to be overstated and he provided comparative figures for daily traffic flow over the Eden Bridges.

(d)
In response to a Member’s question, Ms Donald, an Environmental Health Officer, advised that the volume of traffic, the amount of standing or queuing traffic, the type of traffic using the route and the close proximity of house frontages to the road, all contributed to the air quality problems at Currock Street.

(e)
A Member commented that it was important that the Council uses this information on Air Quality and the need to reduce traffic to take a lead and influence its own work and also the work of other agencies.  This would include work to provide more cycling and walking routes into and around the City Centre, improved public transport, the Carlisle Renaissance Movement Strategy and the Local Transport Plan 2.

(f)
In response to a Member’s question, Ms Donald advised that diffusion tubes, for monitoring air quality, are placed on house frontages wherever  possible, therefore taking into account front gardens or larger pavements.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that in addition to the detailed comments outlined above, the Committee states the following:

(1)
The report and the opportunity to comment on it is welcomed by the Committee.

(2)
The Committee is very concerned that it will be necessary to declare an additional Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) for the Currock Street area.

(3)
The Action Plan for the AQMA needs to be developed in such a way that the Council can ensure that the actions are implemented.  The Committee, in its role having oversight of the health consequences of poor air quality, asks the Director of Community Services to provide a report on progress in the development of an Action Plan, including identification of the obstacles and blockages to progress, to an early future meeting of the Committee.

(4)
Air Quality, in particular the Air Quality Management Areas and its effects on individual members of the population, need to be key considerations in the development by the Council of its Movement Strategy and also any contributions the Council makes to the Local Transport Plan 2.

COS.61/06
CARLISLE AND EDEN CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP (CDRP)

The Community Safety Development Officer (Mr O’Keeffe) presented report PPP.24/06 providing an update on the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership (CDRP) Constitution and also a more general update on the work of the partnership.

Mr O’Keeffe reminded Members that the Committee on 30 March 2006 (COS.43/06) had considered amendments to the draft Constitution of the CDRP and had made further suggestions to be reported back to the CDRP.  Mr O’Keeffe outlined each of the comments made by the Committee and how these had been taken on board or suggestions for taking them on board by the CDRP.  The Deputy Chief Executive commented that the CDRP Leadership Group had welcomed the comments from Overview and Scrutiny and had taken on board all the suggestions it had made with regard to the Constitution.

Mr O’Keeffe then provided a more general update on the Partnership stating that the new task groups (Anti-social Behaviour and Criminal Damage, Violent Crime and Disorder, Acquisitive crime) had all now had their inaugural meetings.  The task groups have had a clear steer from the Leadership group to focus their activity on areas of under performance.  Task groups will be presenting their action plans to the Leadership group on 15 June 2006 for approval and allocation of any required funding.  In addition, two major projects had made significant headway during the past month in relation to the Victim and Witness Support Officer for Anti-Social Behaviour and Alleygating.  

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Paragraph 2.3 – a Clerk for CDRP Leadership group meetings – Members queried what progress had been made on this at the meeting on 17 May 2006.  Dr Gooding advised that he had an action arising from that meeting to speak to the Director of Legal and Democratic to discuss whether there may be capacity within the Committee Section to provide a Clerk for the Leadership Group.

(b)
Paragraph 2.4 – a Member commented that the new task group Chairpersons had all secured secretarial support from their own responsible authorities.  

(c)
In response to a question regarding progress with the Chairman of the Leadership Group, Mr O’Keeffe advised that it was anticipated that a Chairman and Vice Chairman would be appointed within the near future.  

(d)
A Member queried whether Officers felt that the changes which had been introduced would lead to a more accountable and effective organisation.  Mr O’Keeffe responded that getting a Chairman and Vice-Chairman in place was an important step as part of the changes that had been introduced.  He believed that there would be great improvements within the Partnership over the coming years.

(e)
A Member queried whether there would be new criteria for projects and an emphasis on encouraging other projects to come forward.  Mr O’Keeffe responded that the Partnership was going to look at how they agree future projects. Members suggested that they would also like to consider these criteria.

(f)
The Constitution now appears to be in place but Members emphasised that the next step for the Partnership would be to develop and review their Strategy.  A focus on areas of under performance needs to be done in the context of a properly developed and agreed Strategy for the partnership.  

Mr O’Keeffe responded that the Partnership was currently refreshing the last part of the Strategy and task groups were setting up Action Plans.  The refreshed Strategy would be reported to the Leadership Group on 15 June 2006 and this would then be open to scrutiny.

(g)
Dr Gooding, Deputy Chief Executive advised that it was intended that the Partnership would have a role as a priority group of the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership (LSP).  Officers had not yet fully considered scrutiny of Local Strategic Partnership and of Priority Groups of the Partnership but he anticipated that as the arrangements were established they may mirror the scrutiny which this Committee has undertaken of the CDRP.  

The Chairman commented that although arrangements for scrutiny of the LSP were not the direct responsibility of this Committee it was emphasised that there needed to be a role for front line Members in being engaged in the priority groups of the LSP and this needed to be considered further.

(h)
A Member queried where the CDRP relates to Local Area Agreements and Safer and Stronger Communities.  Mr O’Keeffe responded that the CDRP are a delivery agent for many of the activities within that Plan and these could be seen in the task group action plans.

(i)
In response to a question about a County Local Committee representative on the Management Team and whether there should also be a Member representative from the City Council, Mr O’Keeffe advised that the County Local Committee representative would be at an Officer level and not Member representation.

RESOLVED – (1)
The Committee welcomes the fact that the previous comments made by this Committee have been adopted within the new Constitution of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

(2)
That the Deputy Chief Executive, the Community Safety Officer and the Head of Scrutiny Services liase regarding the reporting to the July 2006 meeting of this Committee on the revised Strategy document for the CDRP, a renewed invitation for our Government Office Northwest Officer to be at the meeting and also an invitation for the new Portfolio Holder to be present.  It would be advantageous for the Committee to consider the Strategy in the presence of the Government Office North West Officer and the Portfolio Holder and to establish arrangements for monitoring of the CDRP over the coming years.

COS.62/06
UPDATE ON LICENSING ISSUES ARISING FROM THE EVENING AND NIGHT-TIME ECONOMY REVIEW

The Licensing Manager (Mr Messenger) presented report LDS.39/06 providing an update on progress with the Licensing issues from the Evening and Night-time Economy Action Plan.

Mr Messenger, the Licensing Manager, updated Members on the new Licensing Act 2003 legislation which had taken effect on 24 November 2005, at which time the Local Authorities had assumed responsibility for Licensing the Sale of Alcohol, Entertainment, Cinema, Theatre and Late Night Refreshments.

The Evening and Night-time Economy Action Plan had referred to irresponsible drinks promotions and Mr Messenger provided an update on the work which had taken place in that regard.  Government advice had suggested that the Council should not take action itself directly in this area but there had been effective self policing by the trade.  In his opinion there had not been any problems in relation to irresponsible drinks promotions in Carlisle over the recent months.  Sergeant Higgin, Cumbria Constabulary, added that he had intervened at one premises where some alcohol was being sold for a £1.00.  The situation had been resolved immediately and generally there was a minimum price for alcoholic drinks of £1.50 across the City Centre.

The next step in the Licensing process would be to formalise an inspection regime for Licensed premises with assessments based on high, medium and low, which would indicate how often premises need to be formally inspected.  

There was an update on the work which had been undertaken in relation to Police liaison and joint initiatives.  A Botchergate area initiative was being considered by the Police to close Botchergate to traffic for a trial period on Friday and Saturday nights between 10 pm and 4 am the following morning.  This would minimise the risk to pedestrians from passing traffic and would provide more space for the pedestrians thereby reducing the risk of confrontation with others.  

In relation to Hackney ranks there had been trial provision of Taxi Marshalls which had proved successful and the initiative was likely to be repeated during events where there would be a lot of people on the streets e.g. during the World Cup.

There continued to be discussions with Cumbria County Council on Taxi Ranks and there had been meetings between Licensing Officers, the County Council and the Taxi trade.  The Taxi trade had agreed to give up some of their redundant ranks in exchange for the County considering the use of Bus Stops which would not be used after 11 pm.  Negotiations were continuing with the County Council in this regard.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
In relation to Taxi Marshalls a Member suggested that the Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Leadership Group could be approached for funding of this project.

Sergeant Higgin commented that a more permanent source of funding would be welcomed and that it is difficult to get funding from Licensed premises as they often believe that their responsibility stops when Customers have left the premises.  He advised that the requirement for Taxi Marshalls would not be for every weekend as the staggered closing times in premises on Botchergate was helping to alleviate the problem.  The Police were working on a grading system for weekends with Red, Amber and Green.  Red would be a higher number of people on the streets and there would be more Police Officers on duty on busy Red weekends Taxi Marshalls would certainly be of assistance some weekends during the World Cup, Bank Holiday weekends and the lead up to Christmas.

Mr O’Keeffe advised that he would contact the Chair of the relevant task group and ask for this to be included in their action plan.

(b)
In response to a question about whether the location of the Police Station has reduced public disorder, Sergeant Higgin agreed that it had,a  Police presence at the top of Botchergate does seem to have had a major impact on public disorder and people seemed to feel safer.  He anticipated that there would continue to be a Police Station based at the top of Botchergate although it may not be the main Police Command Unit.

(c)
Members asked about when the initiative to close Botchergate to traffic between 10 pm and 4 am on Friday and Saturday nights was likely to be launched.  Sergeant Higgin advised that there would be a trial during the last weekend in June 2006.  Stagecoach had been consulted and were happy with the proposals and the only opposition had been from the take-away outlets.  If the trial was successful then it was planned to extend the scheme.

RESOLVED – (1)
The Committee welcomed the very useful report and a positive picture of progress of the Licensing issues raised in the Evening and Night-time Economy Action Plan.

(2)
The Committee welcomed comments from the Police that public disorder seemed to have been reducing.

(3)
The Licensing Manager is asked to produce a further report for the Committee in six months time regarding continuing progress in this area.

(4)
The Head of Scrutiny Services is asked to arrange for the Committee to receive a further update on progress with the other recommendations and actions in the Evening and Night-time Economy Action Plan at a future meeting of the Committee.

COS. 63/06
NEIGHBOURHOOD FORUMS – UPDATE 

The Director of Community Services (Mr Batterbsy) presented report CS.30/06 providing feedback on an interim review of joint Neighbourhood Forums and identifying subsequent actions which had been taken.  In addition a number of other issues had been identified and the wider perspective was summarised.  The Director advised that he would welcome views of the Committee to shape the joint review and the way forward.  

Mr Battersby advised that the Council does not have dedicated resources allocated to support for Neighbourhood Forums.  However lead Officers had been identified for each of the Forums and these roles have been clarified and notified to Members.  Pro formas have also been provided to enable City Council officers to promptly respond to issues raised at meetings.  There is an onus on the Lead Officer/Ward Members to adopt a prominent role prior to and at Forum meetings.  

Other issues which were needed to be considered as part of any future review included:

· The allocation of grants to be analysed and reviewed.

· The current role and format of Neighbourhood Forums needs to be recognised.

· It may be important to challenge how representative of the community the people who are attending Neighbourhood Forums are and if not how this can be achieved.

Mr Battersby advised that other emerging issues included the potential to integrate area teams more closely to Forums, a County Council resolution that the Neighbourhood Forum system be reviewed and the potential for plans similar to Parish Plans for the Neighbourhoods.  Denton Holme recently launched an initiative to develop such a plan.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
The identification of Lead Officers for each Forum would help but Members experience was that different City Council Officers often attended Forum meetings and they would prefer to see some continuity with the Lead Officer attending each meeting.

(b)
There had been reluctance on behalf of some County Council Members to change anything in relation to Neighbourhood Forums.  

(c)
Members agreed that the grant system did need to be reviewed and analysed and that best practice within some Neighbourhood Forums could be introduced in others.  There needed to be a clear establishment of how the award of any grant would benefit the Local Community.  One Neighbourhood Forum allocated a maximum of £300 as a grant which meant that a higher number of projects could be supported.

Members also commented on some applications for grants for City-wide causes.  It seems that some resources are “creamed off” each Neighbourhood Forum budget to support these causes.  Members suggested that in future these City-wide causes could be funded from a different financial pot which is set aside specifically for that arrangement.  

The Community Support Manager advised that the City Council allocates its grants in this way with a pot for District Wide grants and thereafter different portions for each of the Neighbourhoods.

(d)
Members would like to see City Council having more influence and impact on the Neighbourhood Forums.  Some people had a lack of understanding of the role of the City Council Members on the Neighbourhood Forum.

(e)
It would be preferable to move away from the traditional formal style of meetings of Neighbourhood Forums and the County and City Councils should work together to develop a more interesting type of meeting.  Major issues of concern to local people seem to attract higher attendance and if publicity was greater and the format of the meeting more conducive to the modern day, with real issues of interest at a local level being discussed, then attendance may be better.

(f)
Some Neighbourhood Forums seem to be working effectively with a lot of public engagement and involvement and it would be good to identify and learn from best practice.

(g)
Members recognised that currently resources have not been allocated by the City Council towards the support of Neighbourhood Forums and that any review of Neighbourhood Forums needs to take in to account resource implications.  It may that if this areas is to be developed further the Council will need to consider the allocation of resources.

RESOLVED – (1)
That in relation to Neighbourhood Forums, the Committee believes that there are currently a number of issues and problems but there is also good practice which could hopefully be developed.

(2)
The Committee believes that the City Council has a clear stake in Neighbourhood Forums but it is variable in the ways that it is currently working across Forums.

(3)
That, as part of the review of Neighbourhood Forums and consideration of future developments, the Council need to be aware there may be resource implications if the City Council involvement with Neighbourhood Forums is to be enhanced further.

(4)
The Committee suggests that further review of Neighbourhood Forums and consideration of future developments could be undertaken by the Committee in a workshop style session involving the relevant City and County Council Officers.  The Head of Scrutiny Services, the Chairman of this Committee, the Director of Community Services and the Community Services Manager are asked to liaise regarding setting a date for such a workshop.  

COS. 64/06
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of 3 hours.

COS.65/06
SURE START CARLISLE SOUTH

The Community Services Manager (Mr Burns) presented report CS.24/06 updating Members of the outcome of an internal audit report on the Sure Start Carlisle South programme.  The report also asked Members to consider a Sure Start Carlisle South partnership agreement.  The agreement was tabled at the meeting and as it had not been available for Members in sufficient time to be considered properly, it was suggested that this aspect of the report be deferred to the July 2006 meeting of the Committee.

Mr Burns and Ms Hassall, Sure Start Carlisle South Manager, attended the meeting to present the report and answer Members questions.  

Mr Burns outlined the background to the Sure Start programme and the achievements it had made during its lifetime.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Members recognised the value of the Sure Start programme and expressed concern about the future of the programme and the funding structure.  They asked if future funding is ring fenced for Sure Start projects or whether it will end up being used for other Children Service projects.

Ms Hassall responded that up until this year all the funding had been provided directly to the Sure Start programme.  This year it is going through the County Council and is ring fenced.  This may continue for next year.  After that time it will become part of the Sure Start general grant to the County Council and there is a possibility that it may be diverted to other activities.  

Members were very concerned that the funding for programme may become diluted.

(b)
Members commented that the City Council may have to consider whether it would be the more appropriate accountable body given its priority of Learning City.  Learning extends to Children in early years and it may therefore be appropriate for the accountable body status to be with the City Council.  

(c)
A Member commented that since Sure Start had become involved in Pettrill Bank School, anti-social behaviour and vandalism had reduced.

(d)
Members referred to Paragraph 3 of the report which stated that the Sure Start programme has been recognised as one of the best in the Country with Beverley Hughes, Minister for Children, referring to it, after a recent visit, as “a trail blazer for Children and Family Services”.  Members welcomed this accolade and emphasised the importance and success of the Sure Start programme.

RESOLVED – (1)
The Committee welcomes the positive comments which had been made about Sure Start and believes that it is a positive programme and a good example of partnership working which is having a positive impact on the people in Carlisle.

(2)
That the recently developed Sure Start Carlisle South Partnership agreement be considered at the next meeting of the Committee in July 2006. Members were asked to retain their copies of the partnership agreement document for consideration at the July meeting of the Committee.   

(3)
This Committee will be vigilant regarding the monitoring of the funding of Sure Start and would seek to ensure that money is not being diluted or diverted to other projects.  The Committee believes that the best practice must not be lost in terms of what comes next after Sure Start.

(4)
The Committee will continue to have a role in monitoring Sure Start and looking at ways of ensuring that there is adequate support, including consideration of whether the City Council should have accountable body status at a future meeting.

COS.66/06
PARISH CHARTER TASK AND FINISH GROUP

RESOLVED – That Councillors Luckley, Boaden, Earp and Hendry be appointed as the Committee’s representatives on the Parish Charter Task and Finish Group for the 2006/07 Municipal Year.

(The meeting ended at 1.10 pm)

